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This past year has been the most difficult in living memory for our country –
and we have faced those difficulties together. The British people have made
unprecedented sacrifices to our freedoms and our way of life to keep each
other safe.

Whilst staff in the NHS and across social care have moved mountains to help
those who needed care. They have treated over half a million patients with
COVID-19, administered over 90 million life-saving vaccines, and cared for
the elderly and most vulnerable in our society.

Despite these efforts, it was inevitable that this global pandemic would take
its toll on a system that was already in need of reform. We now have a
backlog of 5.5 million people waiting for treatment – and if we were to
continue with business as usual this could rise in the coming years to as
high as 13 million. Before the pandemic, we treated nine in 10 people within
24 weeks. That has now risen to 45 weeks.

The pressures of the pandemic have also been stark in social care, adding to
the burdens of an unfair system in crisis. Around one in seven people end up
paying over £100,000 for care, and often the heaviest burden falls on those
least able to bear it. Meanwhile, staff in social care have worked
tirelessly, even when we know they could have benefitted from better support
and training.

No responsible government – especially a Conservative one – can bury its head
in the sand and pass these problems onto the next one.

The Health and Care Levy announced yesterday will be a direct investment into
the NHS and social care. But I appreciate it does not sit easily with
everyone. No government would ever wish to go back on a promise it has made
to the people – and I’ve always believed in making sure the tax burden is as
low as possible.

Yet no government since the Second World War has faced unprecedented
challenges of such magnitude. Last week I met health ministers from the
world’s biggest economies at the G20: we are all having to deal with the
consequences of this global pandemic. I am determined we face up to them.

We want the NHS to be a world-class service, and we need to put social care
on the strongest possible foundation for the future. But we have to do that
in a responsible way. That means spreading the burden across the broadest
shoulders, and not simply borrowing in the short-term to pay for the long-
term. That is what our levy does: it shares the burden across employers,
employees and pensioners alike. The highest-earning 14 per cent in the
country will pay over half the levy.
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Together, we are making a critical investment in our country’s future. This
will be the biggest catch-up plan in NHS history – delivering nine million
more checks, scans, and treatments. We all know someone who has been waiting
to long for such procedures.

We are going to ensure the vital work of routine operations, meaning things
like hip replacements and cataract surgery do not stop. We are also investing
in the next generation of scanners and screening equipment, so we are even
quicker at finding and treating diseases like cancer.

The levy is also a vital first step for the reform of our broken care system.
No one will have to pay more than £86,000 in care costs over their lifetime.
That cap will apply to everyone – it will not matter what condition you have,
where you live, how old you are or how much you earn.

We are also casting out the safety net further by expanding means-tested
support, so many more people can benefit from having the costs of their care
covered. In addition, care staff will now benefit from half a billion pounds
of funding to deliver new qualifications, better career routes and much-
needed mental health and wellbeing support.

Through these historic investments we are meeting the scale of the challenges
we face together, just as we have done throughout this pandemic. In making
these difficult decisions we are stepping up as a country to end the cruel
care lottery and tackle the backlog. As a result, millions more people now
have a better chance to live happy, healthy and dignified lives.


